Fluoridation Advisory Board Meeting Minutes
June 12, 2009
Call in Members:

Members: Dr. John Taylor and Dr. John Little
Call in Non-Members:

Non-members: Sheri Sison and Ward Blackwell

Attending: 

Members: Patrick Credeur and Berkley Durbin

Non-members: Oral Health program staff; Susan Jeansonne, Lynn Alessi, Dr. Dionne Richardson, Karissa Page, and Shelia Hampton, Engineering Program staff; Karen Irion, Sean Nolan and visitors Randy Haden and Claire Rivette.
Meeting convened at 10:00 am
Announcements: 

1. Berkley Durbin, new Executive Director for the Louisiana Maternal and Child Health Coalition will take Sandra Adam’s place on the Fluoridation Advisory Broad.

2. New members of the Oral Health Program and were introduced.  Funding for the additional staff is from the CDC grant.  The program is now fully staffed meeting CDC recommendations for grant recipients. The new staff and positions are as follows:

· Lynn Alessi, Fluoridation Engineer

· Shelia Hampton, Dental Sealant Coordinator

· Karissa Page, Fluoridation Community Coordinator

· Rishu Garg is the program’s Epidemiologist/Evaluator. 

3. Louisiana Rural Water Association Conference is July 13-17, 2009, in Alexandria, LA.   The Fluoridation Program will have an informational booth complements of the LRWA.  Pat Credeur extended an invitation to the staff to present at the conference.  Karissa and Lynn will attend and present.  Randy Hayden with CCI offered assistance on booth presentation and handouts.
4. Ward Blackwell, Ex. Director of LDA, announced that the LDA requested but was unable to secure funding for fluoridation for Act 761 in the state general fund for SFY 2009-2010.. 

Board Resolutions: none
Discussions:
1. Status of ongoing fluoridation efforts:

· The City of Walker has begun installing equipment; however design concerns and a cost overrun are delaying implementation.  The cost for the implementation exceeds the contract amount therefore; the Oral Health program will enter into contract with the city for the 09-10 state fiscal for an additional $10,000 for the balance of the remaining equipment and for 6 months of chemical.  This will bring the cost of implementation to an estimated $60,000.  Lynn has been meeting with the city to resolve engineering concerns.  New target implementation date is fall of 2009.  
· Randy Hayden offered CCI help with communications when Walker begins fluoridation.
· Chemical supply shortages have had short-term affects in Bossier and Shreveport.
·  Sean Nolan reported that St. Mary and Lutcher ceased fluoridating in the first part of the year, no known reason; Lynn will contact these cities.  
1. Fluoridation Mandate

· The LDA and key stakeholders conference call on a bi-weekly basis to address implementation and progress on the mandate.  Karissa’s main responsibility is to work with this stakeholder group focusing on community grass-roots efforts.
· The group agreed that education efforts need to focus on water operators, local governments and the general public as well as internal education within DHH.  
a. Lynn is working with ___ to enhance water operator training to include benefits and operations for systems that fluoridate.  The training will follow CDC guidelines. 

b. The Oral Health Program staff will visit each DHH Regional Office to discuss the mandate, meet with the District and Regional Engineer and solicit support and identify influential community members for grass-roots efforts.
c. The Louisiana Municipal Association has published several articles on the mandate.  
· Randy emphasized the importance of addressing the public through grass-roots efforts, PSA, etc and reviewed CCI efforts at grass-roots communication in addressing the anti-fluoridation efforts in Lafayette.  The LDA and CCI conducted op-ed meetings with the newspapers in Lafayette and Crowley as well as TV and Radio appearances in Lafayette.
· Dr. Little would like to host a joint meeting with the dentist, pediatricians, university professors and local governmental leaders in the Ruston-Monroe Area.  He will get a meeting planned, inviting the area dentists and professors from La Tech and ULM.  Berkley Durbin will sent meeting information to Ruston area pediatricians.  LRAW will assist with targeting key invitees.
· At Dr. Taylor’s suggestion the program will develop statements of local need and local cost data to use when approaching a community.  Local needs statements will include Medicaid and screening survey information.   Lynn will work with Crowley and Shreveport to develop cost estimates.
· Anti-Fluoridation effort s in Lafayette:

Status of other Oral Health Program initiatives:
· The Oral Health Screening Project is almost complete.  The screening will conclude in the fall of the 2008-09 school year.   To date the project ahs screened children in almost 60 school.  We anticipate reporting data from the screening to available by the end of the year.
· To conduct and expand the sealant program, we are looking for
Dentists and Hygienists (volunteer or Honorarium) in the above areas to participate in the sealant program.  If you or you know of anyone interested, please contact either Susan or Dionne at 342-7973. 
· The program has applied for a 5-year cooperative agreement opportunity with the CDC to strengthen and expand the infrastructure and capacity of the Oral Health program.  This grant would not provide funds for any direct service.  We should know by the end of July if we receive the funding.  
Next Meeting Information--TBD
SJ
